SANTA FE COUNTY

REGULAR MEETING

BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS

May 26, 2015

. A This regular meeting of the Santa Fe Board of County Commissioners was
called to order at approximately 2:10 p.m. by Chair Robert Anaya in the Santa Fe County
Commission Chambers, Santa Fe, New Mexico.

B. Roll Call

Roll was called by County Clerk Geraldine Salazar and indicated the presence of a
quorum as follows:

Members Present: Members Excused:
Commissioner Robert Anaya, Chair None
Commissioner Miguel Chavez

Commissioner Kathy Holian

Commissioner Henry Roybal

Commissioner Liz Stefanics [telephonically for parts of the meeting]

C. Pledge of Allegiance
D. State Pledge
E. Moment of Reflection

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Carlos Markham-Lopez, the State Pledge by
Jesse Lara and the Moment of Reflection by Antoinette Baca of the Public Safety
Department.

Commissioner Anaya recognized the presence of Mayor Brad Hill of Edgewood.
He thanked all veterans, noting there would not be a specific recognition under item H.

F. Approval of Agenda
1. Amendments
2. Tabled or Withdrawn Items

CHAIR ANAYA: First, we don’t have any special recognitions today for
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our veterans. We honor our veterans at every single meeting, but | want say a special
thank you to each and every veteran in our United States of America. Those that have
gone before us, those that paid the ultimate sacrifice, and | would ask, are there any
veterans in the room with us today? If you would please stand. Let’s give Mr. Caldwell
and all veterans a round of applause.

Under item H, I’'m going to put item III. C. 2. That’s the resolution supporting
the construction and operation of the Health Commons Complex in the Town of
Edgewood, New Mexico, along with support and cooperation of the Town of
Edgewood and federal, state and local governments. Ms. Miller.

KATHERINE MILLER (County Manager): Mr. Chair, we have a
couple of items, amendments to the agenda since it was posted last Tuesday. On page 2
under the Consent Agenda, item II. C. 3, ratification of signature of landlord letter was
added, and on page 5, under item VI. A. 2, Matters from the County Attorney,
threatened of pending litigation as allowed by law, there are three items added there.
And those are the only amendments to the agenda since last Tuesday.

CHAIR ANAYA: Thank you, Ms. Miller. Are there other amendments
proposed by any Commissioners?

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: Mr. Chair.

CHAIR ANAYA: Commissioner Holian.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: I would like to request that item Ill. C. 8,
which is the resolution regarding the Old Santa Fe Trail National Park Service
Building, to be heard as soon as possible in the agenda because Mr. Ernesto Ortega is
here to speak about that issue.

CHAIR ANAYA: Excellent, Commissioner. We can move that to right
after 11l. C. 2. Is there a motion to approve the agenda as amended?

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Mr. Chair, I’ll make a motion to approve
the agenda as amended.

CHAIR ANAYA: There’s a motion to approve the agenda as amended
by Commissioner Chavez. Is there a second?

COMMISSIONER ROYBAL: Second.

CHAIR ANAYA: Second from Commissioner Roybal. Any further
discussion? Seeing none.

The motion passed by unanimous [5-0] voice vote. [Commissioner Stefanics
voted telephonically on this and the following issues.]

. G. Approval of Minutes
1. Approval of April 28, 2015 BCC Meeting Minutes

CHAIR ANAYA: What’s the pleasure of the Board?
COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: Mr. Chair.

CHAIR ANAYA: Commissioner Holian.
COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: I move for approval.
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CHAIR ANAYA: There’s a motion to approve from Commissioner
Holian.

COMMISSIONER ROYBAL: Second.

CHAIR ANAYA: Second from Commissioner Roybal. Any further
discussion? Seeing none.

The motion passed by unanimous [5-0] voice vote.

im. C. 2 Resolution No. 2015-70, a Resolution Supporting the
Construction and Operation of a Health Commons Complex in
the Town of Edgewood, New Mexico, Along with the Support
and Cooperation of the Town of Edgewood and Federal, State,
and Local Governments

CHAIR ANAYA: Mr. Hill, Mr. Mayor, if you’d come forward as well. Or
Mr. Flores.

TONY FLORES (Deputy County Manager): Mr. Chair, the item that we
have before you today is a resolution in support of the Health Commons Complex that is
being contemplated in the Town of Edgewood. The Mayor of Edgewood, Brad Hill, and
Mr. Steve Shepherd have been in communication with the County Manager’s Office for a
few months now on the development of this project within the town and the town has
requested that we pass a resolution or consider a resolution for support of this project
within the Town of Edgewood. And with that, Mr. Chair, | would like to turn it over to
Mayor Hill.

CHAIR ANAYA: Mr. Mayor, thank you for being here. The floor is
yours.

BRAD HILL: Thank you, Chairman Anaya, members of the Commission.
| am Brad Hill. I am Mayor of the Town of Edgewood. First Choice Community
Healthcare has been a long-time part of our community in the Town of Edgewood. They
are a healthcare provider. They are located in the heart of our community on state trust
land, what we call Section 16 which is rapidly becoming what we are referring to as
Edgewood Commons. It is the heart of our community and it is also where Santa Fe
County recently built their new fire station. Thank you very much. It’s a beautiful
building. We’re currently under construction with our new animal control facility and our
new police station directly across from the fire station in what will be Edgewood
Commons.

The heart of Edgewood Commons though is intended to be our health commons
which is a facility which will be operated by First Choice Community Healthcare. First
Choice Community Healthcare has been in our community since 2001, | believe, serving
our community, serving the region. There is a population of about 55,000 people in the
East Mountain area and Estancia Valley that is the market area for First Choice. First
Choice is a community healthcare. They are a non-profit entity and they provide services
on a sliding scale basis and so they serve all elements of our community.

They are currently seeking a grant for planning for this facility. The ultimate
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facility will be a 42,000 square foot commons, which is the same facility they currently
operate — similar facility that they operate in the South Valley of Albuquerque. They have
several facilities in the mid-Rio Grande Corridor and have again served southern Santa
Fe County, Torrance County and eastern Bernalillo County. So this resolution is
requested so that the County can go on record saying that this facility is being supported
by the County and they will use this in applying for their federal grant. And Mr. Bob
DeFelice, who is the executive director of First Choice is here as well, and so if you have
any questions specific to the First Choice he’s here to answer those questions as well.

CHAIR ANAYA: Thank you, Mr. Mayor. I’'m going to make a few
comments. | very much appreciated your continued work with the County. We have
various aspects that we continue to partnership with the Town of Edgewood on including
fire but not limited to fire. Our open space arena and our road projects in coordination
and many other things. | appreciated the meeting that you had a few months back where
you engaged the entire community in seeking feedback from the community on the
various projects and initiatives that you’re carrying forward. This was one of the
highlights of that discussion and was something that the members of the public present at
your meeting were very supportive of in moving forward.

I’m supportive of the resolution and want to put my name as a sponsor on this
resolution today before we vote on it and will now defer to my colleagues. The other
thing | wanted to say to you, Mr. Mayor, and to the council is thank you for your vote of
confidence and support on the facility at the Cyclone Center that we also took and put on
at that meeting, so thanks to your gracious allowance of that and appreciate your support
and the council’s support on that and other initiatives that we’ve had. So we’ll go to
Commissioners. Commissioner Chavez.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. | wanted to read a
little bit into the record, and | support — I’'m in full support of the resolution and the effort
that’s been undertaken here. But I want to read some of the background into the minutes,
and I know, Mayor, you probably know this maybe by heart but I think it’s worth
mentioning, because local governments are having to put on a collaboration between our
state, local governments, our state legislature and our federal government. We cannot do
it by ourselves and we shouldn’t do it by ourselves. And so having said that I’ll read
some of the statistics that are in the memo that’s in front of us, because that’s not
captured in the resolution. It doesn’t even — it just glosses over it.

The population of southern Santa Fe County is approximately 40,000. Of the total
population, 10,000 are living below the 200 percent of the federal poverty level. About
5,000 are on Medicaid or other public insurance programs and 5,000 are still uninsured.
The New Mexico Department of Health indicates the area has an underserved population
of 26,718 and is short by 7.634 providers. So again, we’re a little upside down in the
math, if you do the math on that. The current population to provider ration is 18,341 to
one. There’s the math. The scarcity of healthcare services is a real dilemma for families.
A community survey in 2014 found the need for urgent care, afterhours access and
emergency care ranked highest of all needs in the area. Transportation is a barrier as there
is no public transportation system to help people get to city centers for x-rays or medical
or dental appointments.

So we’re talking about healthcare for those that can least afford it and have no
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access to that healthcare, to the providers or to the facilities. So that tells us the situation
that we’re in and it means that we’re going to have to depend more on collaboration with
our state and federal government. For our residents to think or expect that Santa Fe
County can do it by ourselves or that the Town of Edgewood can do it by themselves —
we can’t. We need that collaboration. It needs to be done in fairness and with equity but
we need to partner and we need to collaborate. So | just wanted to read that into the
record, Mr. Chair, and touch on some of those points.

CHAIR ANAYA: Thank you, Mr. Vice Chair. Other comments from the
Commissioners?

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: | would gladly be a cosponsor on this, Mr.
Chair, and I think it’s something we all need to embrace. It’s work that needs to be done
and | would hope that we would all be able to sign on this resolution.

CHAIR ANAYA: Thank you, Mr. Vice Chair. I’'m going to go ahead and
move for approval.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: Second.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Second.

CHAIR ANAYA: Commissioner Chavez and Commissioner Holian
second the motion. Any further discussion? Mayor, is there anything else you’d like to
add before we vote?

MAYOR HILL: Chairman Anaya, Commissioner Chavez and
Commissioner Holian, | just want to thank you. Thank you for the comments,
Commissioner Chavez and thank you for the support, Commissioner Holian and so |
appreciate the consideration that the Commission has give this matter.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Well, and if | could add just before the
vote, the Town of Edgewood — you could have beat your own drum and tried to make this
happen. It would probably take a lot longer and the work would be much harder. So when
we collectively beat that drum then we’re sending a stronger message again to our state
legislature and to our federal government, because I think that, excuse me, is sometimes
the weakest link. But we have to send that message and we have to do it collectively so it
can be louder and maybe heard more often. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.

CHAIR ANAYA: Thank you, Commissioners, Commissioner Chavez, for
those comments and remarks and reading in those very important notes. | want to say as a
Commissioner I’m absolutely supportive of the project, but I’m an actual consumer of
services that’s utilized this facility. And when it comes to needing services in your
community you need to have access that’s not an hour away or 45 minutes away and
that’s what it’s all about is providing direct access to the consumers of healthcare, that
need healthcare in the immediate area in and around Edgewood. And | would just add,
Mayor, that as you know and you collectively have been working on, it’s Bernalillo
County, it’s Torrance County, it’s Santa Fe County. It’s the entire region that this
particular facility currently serves and the expanded facility will just provide more access
and more service to all of those residents. So as Commissioner Chavez said, it’s all of us
— I think that’s an important analogy, beating the drum. But in the interest of the
collective needs of that entire region. So thank you so much, Mr. Mayor.

MAYOR HILL: Thank you.
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The motion passed by unanimous [5-0] voice vote.

[Clerk Salazar provided the numbers for the approved
resolutions throughout the meeting.]

. C. 8. Resolution No. 2015-71, a Resolution Calling on the President
of the United States, the Congress of the United States, and the
New Mexico Congressional Delegation to Support Local
Efforts to Keep the Old Santa Fe Trail National Park Service
Building Open to the Public as a Cultural Resource and
Ultimately Designated as Either a National Historic Site or a
National Monument [Exhibits 1 & 2: Supporting Material]

CHAIR ANAYA: Commissioner Holian, the floor is yours.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This resolution is
regarding the preservation of a building on Old Santa Fe Trail that was the regional
headquarters of the National Park Service and my cosponsor, I’'m happy to say, is
Commissioner Chavez. | knew he would be interested in this topic. First of all | would
like to thank Mac Watson and Jerry Rogers for bringing this to my attention in the first
place, and | will say that Mr. Ernesto Ortega, who is here with us today, as well as they,
have been instrumental in working to preserve this building. So I’m not going to read the
resolution because it’s a long and lengthy resolution but I will say that you have some
information about this building at your desk and also there’s some more information as
well, which Mr. Ortega was kind enough to bring with him.

But I would like to start off by making a few comments and then I will turn it over
to my cosponsor, Commissioner Chavez, to say a few words, and then | would like to
invite Mr. Ernesto Ortega to give us a little bit of a history of the building, as well as to
tell what your vision is for what this building could be in our future. I think that’s really,
really important.

So just to set the stage, this building that’s on Old Santa Fe Trail and was the
regional headquarters for the National Park Service until 1995 is very, very historical. It
was built in the thirties and it was specially designed at that time by the Park Service so
that it would be consistent with our local historical style in this area. Also, it was — and
this is another very interesting historical tidbit about it — was built my men, and maybe
women, from the CCC and WPA.. That is the Civilian Conservation Corps and the Works
Progress Administration.

Also, the furniture that’s in the building was built by local craftsman and the
furniture was built especially for that building so that it would fit in perfectly into the
building. So the purpose of this resolution is, first of all, to join with both of our state
legislative bodies as well as the Santa Fe City Council in calling for the preservation of
this building, either as an official CCC and WPA historic site, or even better, as a
national monument, which President Obama actually can make the decision and sign his
name to that and sort of create that with the stroke of a pen. So first of all, just to get it
over with, I’d like to make a motion for approval of the resolution.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Second.
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CHAIR ANAYA: There’s a motion from Commissioner Holian and a
second from Commissioner Chavez. Discussion, Commissioner Holian.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: Discussion. And so now | would like to turn
it over to Commissioner Chavez for any remarks that he would like to make.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Well, I don’t know where to start but I’1l
take a stab at it. We don’t build building like this anymore; I wish we did. And we did
this at a time when it was a very challenging time that this building was built, similar in
many ways to the challenges that we’re facing now. But people figured out a way to do it
and it wasn’t always about money because the CCC and the WPA put people back to
work. They trained people after they came back from their tour of duty. The programs, to
me, mean just as much as the building or more and it’s unfortunate that we don’t have
more of those programs today, because I think that would really help us with our aging
infrastructure and other things that we’re challenged with.

The WPA period has influenced me in my endeavors as a furniture maker, so
without the WPA, where would | be now? What would I have to look to? What would |
have as a model? There wouldn’t have been a model for me. So the WPA program and
the furniture that they produced influenced people like myself and many others to
continue that in whatever small way they could.

There was an exhibit that was done at the International Folk Art. You may know
of the exhibit. The exhibit was titled Sin Nombre, or without title, without a name. Sin
Nombre. And in the WPA and the CCC programs are not unique to New Mexico; they
were across the country but what was unique about New Mexico is that at that time, |
guess we didn’t want to sign our names on the furniture or on a tapestry that we did so we
were anonymous. So the International Folk Art Museum did an exhibit focusing on the
WPA and they collected works but they didn’t know who had done the work. So the
majority of that exhibit was not about the item or the product that was produced, but who
did the work, because they didn’t sign it.

So that’s been done. So that’s why I feel that the programs were beneficial to all
of the residents, the citizens in this country at that time and it’s unfortunate that we don’t
have more of those programs today. So | also have a background in adobe construction of
abode buildings and restoration of adobe buildings and we’re not staying true to that form
either. So this is a classic example of both of those forms — true adobe architecture in its
purest sense and the production of furniture that has lasted — will last generations So |
would hope that the President of the United States before he’s out of office will make
both the building and the furniture a national landmark and recognize the people that did
the work. Thank you for being here.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: Mr. Ortega.

ERNESTO ORTEGA: Commissioner Anaya, members of the
Commission, as has been stated, | am Ernesto Ortega, resident of Santa Fe. However, a
native of La Madera in Rio Arriba County. | am retired National Park Service, 32 years
with the National Park Service. After retirement from the National Park Service | served
as Director of New Mexico State Monuments for five years as well. And now we just get
involved in a few little projects here and there.

But this is a particular project that we are most interested in, not only because |
worked there, because | had the pleasure of working in that building for 14 years and
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serving as the ad hoc superintendent, overseeing the preservation, the management and
the care of the building for seven years of those 14 years. As has been stated already, this
particular resolution is looking at three principal points. It’s a long resolution but there’s
three principal points.

Number one, we would like to have recognition of those young men — there were
not young women at that time because this was a CCC program primarily for young men,
ages 17 through about 26. And that particular building, the Old Santa Fe Trail building —
| shared a brochure of that building with you, was constructed between 1937 and 1939 by
200 CCC young men from Hyde Park Camp, Camp #833. We would like to recognize
those young men who worked on that building, constructing that building, because of its
iconic structure or nature that it has here in Santa Fe.

Secondly, we’d like to recognize through this particular resolution, if the
President were to designate it a national monument, to tell the story of the National Park
Service, the National Park Service idea that we, this country, shared with the rest of the
world. It is copied throughout the world. National parks, national monuments throughout
the world and | have now had the pleasure of working in South American countries as a
consultant in park management — Bolivia, Columbia, El Salvador, Costa Rica, etc.

Thirdly, as has been mentioned, especially by you, Commissioner Chavez, the
CCC, the WPA, are programs that took our country out of the Great Depression, saved
our country out of the Great Depression. CCC boys were paid a total of $25 a month and
| think later it was $30 a month. Five of those dollars were kept by the CCC enrollee and
the other $20 or $25 were sent back to the family so that they would be able to survive.
These two programs were absolutely incredible, not only throughout New Mexico but
throughout our nation and our territories as well. Nowhere in our country’s history and
even the National Park Service, we claim — we pride ourselves, the National Park Service
prides itself in telling America’s story, our national story. But nowhere in that national
story is the CCC program and the WPA program told exclusively. We do share tidbits of
the CCC/WPA in various units of the National Park system, in various national forests, as
well as state parks, but we don’t have a center where we tell the national story. And also,
locally, I don’t know if some of you remember that — | remember as a youngster that
some of my relatives, some of the men from my community there in La Madera, would
talk about the CCC and the WPA — the diablo a pie. That’s the way they would mention
it.

So as has been mentioned, we are interested in having the County Commissioners
adopt a resolution that we could share with the President of the United States and our
congressional delegation to either have it designated as a national historic site or a
national monument. As has been mentioned, the President has the authority through the
1906 Antiquities Act and the Antiquities Act of 1906 has its genesis here in Santa Fe
through Edgar Lee Hewitt, our first director of the Museum of New Mexico. He was
instrumental and a key person in the actual passage of that law back in 1906.

Commissioner Anaya, Commissioners, | stand before you for any questions or
any comments.

CHAIR ANAYA: Commissioners, any other questions? Commissioner
Chavez.
COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Just one other comment. Even though the
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WPA program has not been maybe recognized in the way that it should be, but | do know
that in the furniture realm and those that collect, when someone can say | have a WPA
piece, or I’'m looking for a WPA piece, and they put a dollar price on that piece, those are
collectible. And I would venture to say that there are not many pieces from the WPA
period that are available to purchase. They’re far and few between. They’re probably
maybe in private collections scattered across the country or maybe hopefully in the
homes of the relatives that produced the work, but I’ve been building furniture now for
about 15, 20 years and it took me a while to comfortably say that | was building some of
the best that’s ever come out of the Santa Fe area. Because it’s a lot of work. And there
are not many people that are going to want to go into that field. But there are people that
want to collect those WPA pieces and they’re going to be pretty rare.

So the WPA, people know about it a little bit but not the way you want to educate
them about the WPA period.

MR. ORTEGA: Commissioner Anaya, members of the Commission, | was
remiss in mentioning that the building is still occupied by staff from the National Park
Service, primarily cultural resources preservation staff and now our National Trails
program for the Intermountain Region.

CHAIR ANAYA: Thank you, Mr. Ortega. Commissioner Holian.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Well, I’'m extremely
supportive of this being preserved, hopefully as a national monument. I think that’s the
best designation for it. But | would like to — I think it was mentioned to me that one thing
that could be done also is to make part of the building kind of a museum to the CCC and
WPA and to have exhibits. And I think that would be a wonderful thing to have that as
kind of a center in our community to showcase what they did in those years. I’m not sure
that there is a museum in the United States that does.

MR. ORTEGA: Chairman Anaya, Commissioner Holian, no, there isn’t.
As I mentioned there isn’t a particular center where this particular program or these
programs are interpreted, and that would be part of the national monument status where
the national monument designation would mandate that a museum, exhibits, and with our
technology today, to be able to develop appropriate technology to share with social media
and television programs, etc.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: Thank you. And also | wanted to just add
that Mr. Watson and Mr. Rogers offered to set up a tour for us if we would like to go see
the building and so I would like to extend that invitation. I’m sure that Commissioner
Chavez and | are definitely going to sign up for that one.

MR. ORTEGA: We’ll be available to do that.

CHAIR ANAYA: Thank you, Mr. Ortega, I’'m supportive of the resolution
and would be interested in a tour as well. There’s a motion and a second on the floor.

The motion passed by unanimous [5-0] voice vote.

. . Employee Recognition
1. Introduction of New Employees.

MS. MILLER: Mr. Chair, actually, many of the employees, new hires for
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March 28" through May 1%, if they could be here have already been here. I would just
point out that in the back of your packet there is a list of those new employees. There’s
about 12 to 15 of them. Many of them are in our Public Safety. But I did want to
introduce, and he doesn’t know I’m going to do this, Adam Johnson again. He was —
Adam, would you please stand? Adam is our new budget director. He took Carole’s
place. Carole was promoted to Finance Director and Adam comes to us from the New
Mexico Finance Authority and we’re really lucky to have him. So he just started last
week right in the middle of all of our budget. Or two weeks ago, right? Right in the
middle of our budget session. So he’s getting the training by fire hose. So I just wanted to
welcome him because he will be helping Carole present the budget in a little bit.

CHAIR ANAYA: He’s smiling.

MS. MILLER: He’s still smiling.

CHAIR ANAYA: That’s a good sign. Welcome to the County, as to all
the other employees. Ms. Miller.

MS. MILLER: So that’s all I have under employee recognitions.

1. CONSENT AGENDA
A. Final Order
1. BCC CASE # PCEV 14-5480 Homewise Inc. VVacation of

Easements. Homewise, Inc. Applicant, (Cornerstone Land
Surveying), Jeffery Ludwig, Agent, Request Approval to
Vacate Three (3) Private Access and Utility Block Easements
Totaling 0.31 Acres +/-. The Block Easements are Located in
the Tessera Subdivision-Phase One, Within Section 17 & 20,
Township 17 North, Range 9 East (Commission District 2)
(Approved 3-0) Miguel “Mike” Romero, Case Manager.

2. CDRC CASE # Z/PDP/FDP 14-5370 PNM Caja del Rio Solar
Energy Center Project. Public Service Company of New
Mexico, Applicant, Laurie Moye, Agent, Requested Master
Plan Zoning, Preliminary and Final Development Plan
Approval to Allow a 5 Megawatt Electric Solar Facility on a 40
Acre Site. The Property is Located North of New Mexico
Highway 599 and Takes Access Via Caja del Rio Road, Within
Section 3, Township 16 North, Range 8 East (Commission
District 2) Jose E. Larrafiaga, Case Manager (Approved 5-0)

B. Resolutions

1. Resolution No. 2015-72, a Resolution Requesting a Budget
Increase to the Law Enforcement Operations Fund (LEOF-
246) to Budget (1) Grant Awarded Through the Bureau of
Land Management (BLM) in the Amount of $15,000 (Finance
Department/Carole Jaramillo)

2. Resolution No. 2015-73, a Resolution Requesting an Increase to
the State Special Appropriations Fund (318) to Budget a State
Grant Awarded to Santa Fe County to Equip the Vista Grande
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Library in the Amount of $10,000 (Finance Department/Carole
Jaramillo)

3. Resolution No. 2015-74, a Resolution Authorizing the County
Manager to Negotiate and Execute an Agreement Concerning
Santa Fe County’s and New Mexico Bank & Trust’s Security
Interests in Santa Fe Brewing Company’s Accounts (County
Attorney/Greg Shaffer)

C. Miscellaneous

1. Request Authorization of the Use of District 3 Capital Funds,
Per Capital Outlay Policy, Allocating $30,000 for Capital
Improvements to Three Fire Stations; $10,000 for Madrid to
Complete the Ongoing Fire Suppression Water Project,
$15,000 for Galisteo to Complete Construction of an
Additional Apparatus Bay, and $5,000 for a Marquee Sign at
the Bruce and Alice King Stanley Main Station (Finance
Department/Carole Jaramillo)

2. Request County Manager Signature Approval on Purchase
Order in the Amount of $559,487.52, Inclusive of GRT, for the
Agua Fria/San Felipe Road Improvement Annexation Project
Utilizing the On-Call Road Construction Contract No. 2013-
0119B-PW/MS with Mountain States Constructors
(Purchasing/Bill Taylor)

3. Ratification of Signature of Landlord Letter of Consent for
Improvements to the La Familia Medical Center to Allow
Application for a Health Resources and Services
Administration Grant (Public Works/Adam Leigland) [Exhibit
3: Staff Memo]

CHAIR ANAYA: We’re going to go to the Consent but before | entertain
a motion I just want to highlight a few items that are in the Consent Calendar. Item B. 1
is a resolution requesting a budget increase for law enforcement operations funds in the
amount of $15,000.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Mr. Chair.

CHAIR ANAYA: Commissioner Chavez.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: And on that point if I could I just want to —
since I’'m going to be on a little theme of collaboration and recognizing our other
partners, Bureau of Land Management, BLM.

CHAIR ANAYA: Thank you, Commissioner Chavez, Mr. Vice Chair.
Under item B. 2, a resolution requesting an increase to State appropriations special
appropriations fund to fund $10,000 to the Vista Grande Library. Item C. 1 is an item that
I’m utilizing some District 3 capital funds for $10,000 for the Madrid fire station to
complete ongoing fire suppression project, $15,000 for the Galisteo Fire Department to
complete construction of additional apparatus bay, and I would say on Commissioner
Chavez’ point, all of these fire projects have multiple sources of money. Each fire district
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will save resources and build up funds so that they’re able to complete a project. Correct,
Chief? And these funds are going to help, essentially fill the gap toward completion of a
project. Can you just comment on that briefly? Because | know those dollar amounts
seem small but the public may wonder where the rest of the monies come from. So the
name of what Commissioner Chavez brought up, could you talk about how are districts
are funded and how many times they just need a little additional support and from
multiple sources to make it happen?

DAVE SPERLING (Fire Chief): Thank you, Mr. Chair. You’re very
correct. These additional funds do assist our individual fire districts by reducing the
amount of money that’s dedicated from their funding sources, including their state grant
funds, their impact fee funding sources and some of the money that earn through
response through our wildland program to do these ongoing fire projects to improve their
facilities. And these additional funds then alleviate the need to use some of their own
funding sources and they can use the money then for purchases of additional equipment
and upgrading personal protective gear and that sort of thing.

So while $30,000 in the scheme of things may not seem like an enormous amount
of money for us it’s a very important improvement in what these three individual districts
are able to provide.

CHAIR ANAYA: Thank you, Chief. Appreciate that. And then also under
item C. 3 have request approval on a purchase order for Agua Fria/San Felipe road
improvement annexation projects in the amount of $559,487. So in this Consent Agenda
multiple projects in multiple parts of the county, funding over $600,000 of
improvements. I’d defer to the Commission now on the Consent Agenda, if there’s any
other comments or a motion to approve.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: Mr. Chair.

CHAIR ANAYA: Commissioner Holian.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: I move for approval of the Consent Agenda.

CHAIR ANAYA: There’s a motion to approve the Consent Agenda.

COMMISSIONER STEFANICS: I'll second.

CHAIR ANAYA: Seconded by Commissioner Stefanics. Any further
discussion? Seeing none.

The motion passed by unanimous [5-0] voice vote.

I1l.  ACTION ITEMS
B. Appointments/Reappointments/Resignations
1. Reappointment of Vivien Heye to the Health Policy and
Planning Commission

RACHEL O’CONNOR (Community Services Director): Thank you, Mr.
Chair. Mr. Chair, members of the Commission, we’re bringing forward to you today
three new appointments, one of which is a reappointment to the Santa Fe County HPPC,
or the Health Policy and Planning Commission. | asked Patricia specifically if | could
bring Vivian. Vivian is a former colleague of mine from the New Mexico Department of
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Health. She has a long history in working with public health issues including AIDS
prevention and working specifically with people who have overdosed. She also worked
with what’s called the YRRS at the Department of Health, which is the Youth Risk and
Resiliency Survey, of which you’ve seen the results of in the time being that I’ve been
here.

We are requesting reappointment of Vivian. She’s been a terrific member to the
Health Policy and Planning Commission. She’s done a lot of work around reducing
opiate use and opiate overdose in Santa Fe County and I’m respectfully requesting her
reappointment.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: The chair had to step out for a minute. He
asked me to take over this portion of the meeting, so I could not decline. So are there any
questions from the Commission? Comments?

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: Mr. Chair.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Yes.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: I’ll move for approval.

COMMISSIONER ROYBAL.: Second.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: There’s a motion and a second.

The motion passed by unanimous [4-0] voice vote. [Commissioner Anaya was
not present for this action.]

Im.  B. 2 Appointment of Anna Voltura to the Health Policy and
Planning Commission

PATRICIA BOIES (Community Services): Mr. Chair, Commissioners,
this 1s the second of three appointments we’re bringing before you today. This is an
appointment to HPPC, one of the District 1 positions and there were two people who
applied for this position when we put it out on notice and we recommend that Anna
Voltura be appointed. She is a medical doctor. She is currently a surgical oncologist at
the UNM Cancer Center in Albuquerque. She a long-time Santa Fean in Santa Fe County
and she worked for many years, 13 years, before that at the Christus St. Vincent Breast
Institute, and she’s also served for eight years on the board of directors at the New
Mexico Medical Insurance Pool. So she really understands the insurance and healthcare
landscape here in Santa Fe County and she’d be a valuable addition to the HPPC.

COMMISSIONER STEFANICS: Mr. Chair.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Commissioner Stefanics.

COMMISSIONER STEFANICS: I am very familiar with Dr. Voltura and
| would move approval.

COMMISSIONER ROYBAL: Second.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: There’s a motion and a second. Any
discussion?
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The motion passed by unanimous [4-0] voice vote. [Commissioner Anaya was
not present for this action.]
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Il. B. 3. Appointment of Kim Straus to the Health Policy and Planning
Commission

MS. BOIES: Mr. Chair, the third appointment is recommending
appointment of Kim Straus to one of the District 5 vacancies on the HPPC. Kim Straus is
the foundation manager of the Brindle Foundation and he has worked actively on early
childhood and youth policy issues, both locally and statewide, and as will be presented
later on the agenda via an early childhood resolution, the HPPC and Santa Fe County as a
whole have a great interest and investment in early childhood issues and programs, so
Mr. Straus’ experience will strengthen the expertise of the HPPC.

COMMISSIONER STEFANICS: Mr. Chair.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Commissioner Stefanics.

COMMISSIONER STEFANICS: Mr. Chair, Kim Straus and the Brindle
Foundation have [inaudible] have program initiatives at Santa Fe County and it’s a
pleasure to have them on the HPPC and | would move approval.

COMMISSIONER ROYBAL.: Second.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: There’s a motion and a second.

The motion passed by unanimous [4-0] voice vote. [Commissioner Anaya was
not present for this action.]

1.  B. 4. Appointment of Maria de Anda Hay to the Santa Fe City-
County Advisory Council on Food Policy

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Mr. Flores, you’re going to take this one?

MR. FLORES: Yes, Mr. Chair, thank you. We’re asking today for an
appointment to the County appointed member of the Santa Fe City-County Advisory
Council on Food Policy. As you recall, we had a resignation from one of the board
members in March. As a result of that resignation the Board directed staff to go back and
out and do a call for interested individuals to serve on this council. As a result of that
advertisement we received one applicant to fill the position, Ms. Maria de Anda Hay and
staff is recommending that the Board accept her on the Food Council for this term. And |
stand for any questions.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Questions of staff?

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: Mr. Chair.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Commissioner Holian.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: 1 just want to make a comment. | know Ms.
de Anda Hay and | know that she is very knowledgeable, even passionate on the topics of
food security and agricultural preservation in our community, so | move for approval.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: And | would ditto your comments,
Commissioner Holian. | think all of these applicants that are asking to do volunteer work
are first in their field and very knowledgeable about the work that is ahead of them, and
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so [ would just ditto that. There’s a motion and a second.

The motion passed by unanimous [4-0] voice vote. [Commissioner Anaya was
not present for this action.]

Il. B. & Appointment of Carole Jaramillo and Greg Shaffer to the
Santa Fe County Audit Committee

CAROLE JARAMILLO (Finance Director): Mr. Chair, Commissioners,
back in May of 2011 the Santa Fe County Board of County Commissioners approved a
resolution to establish an audit committee for Santa Fe County. Its purpose was defined
as three core functions: to ensure County management is maintaining a comprehensive
framework of internal control, and that the established framework is adequate to protect
the assets of Santa Fe County. Number two, to ensure that the financial statements are
properly audited and that any problems therein are disclosed and properly resolved, and
number three, to oversee and review the internal audit function of the County as
applicable.

The membership was also established during that resolution. It’s a three-member
committee. Two members are to be appointed by the BCC; one is a staff representative
from the Finance Division, the other would be a staff representative from the Legal
Division. Finally the third member would be appointed by the County Manager.

At the beginning of the committee Teresa Martinez was the Finance Director and
she was the staff representative from the Finance Division. She has since retired, and
Rachel Brown was the staff representative from the Legal Division and her term has
expired. So we are requesting that you make appointments to these two positions to fill
the vacated positions of Member Martinez and Member Brown, and I’m requesting that
you appoint me as the Finance Division representative and that you appoint Mr. Greg
Shaffer as the Legal Division representative. And | stand for questions.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: Mr. Chair.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Commissioner Holian.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: I move for approval.

COMMISSIONER ROYBAL.: Second.

MS. MILLER: Mr. Chair, for the record, | recommended Carole. She
didn’t just recommend herself. So when we were going through the names | did
recommend Carole and Greg for those two positions.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Well, she’s asking us to give her more
work to do, right?

MS. JARAMILLO: Absolutely.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: There’s a motion and a second.

The motion passed by unanimous [4-0] voice vote. [Commissioner Anaya was
not present for this action.]
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1. B. 6. Appointment of Kim Anaya as the Trustee for Stanley Cyclone
Center

ANNA BRANSFORD (Community Services): Good afternoon, Mr. Chair.
Good afternoon, Commissioners. We are bringing forward to you recommendations to
appoint a trustee out at that Stanley Cyclone Center. This appointment was previously
tabled at the May 5™ BCC meeting. Currently, with the other seven community centers
that we have — the original seven community centers that we have in Santa Fe County, we
have five trustees that currently serve at those community centers. We do have a couple
of vacancies. The Stanley Cyclone Center and the Max Coll Center are newer centers so
we are looking to add Kim Anaya as the trustee for the Stanley Cyclone Center.

The trustees, their responsibilities include working with the County schedule
process and put on the calendar events as well as take on other responsibilities associated
with running the centers at the request of the Director of the Community Service
Department or his or her designee. When a trustee comes on we do train them as far as all
of the rules regarding the rentals of the community centers. The trustee is given keys after
they are trained. They are also required to submit a conflict of interest form and so then
they are given keys and they maintain a calendar and then work with us on the official
calendar for all the rentals of the trustees to let us know if there’s any issues with the
center that require maintenance, etc. With that we ask that you appoint Ms. Anaya as the
trustee to the Cyclone Center and with that | will stand for questions.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Questions of staff?

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: Mr. Chair.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Commissioner Holian.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: So Anna, as | understand it you do provide
training for the trustees for all of our community centers so that they know, first of all,
how to go through the procedure to set up events and then also what events are
appropriate for which centers and so on and so forth. Correct?

MS. BRANSFORD: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Holian, yes, that is correct.
| also have regular trustee meetings with all of the trustees to go over any issues of the
facilities and new rules or resolutions that are brought up and any maintenance issues,
budgets, all of the above.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: So if an event is planned for the center,
does the trustee report that to you first before — for approval?

MS. BRANSFORD: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Holian, the process is that
when someone wants to rent the center they will initially go to the trustee to ensure that
that date is available. They will fill out an application. The trustee then signs off on it.
Then the person wanting to rent the facility brings it to myself or my staff and we then
approve it and receive the payment for that facility.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: So the trustee can’t just decide to open the
center on their own for some sort of an event. Correct?

MS. BRANSFORD: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Holian, this is correct.

COMMISSIONER HOLIAN: Okay. Thank you, Anna.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Follow up question to that. Do we have a
list of all of our trustees and contact information?
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MS. BRANSFORD: Mr. Chair, yes. On the information that you have in
your packet I have a list, but we also do have their contact information on our website,
under the community centers.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: So people know how to contact them and
when to contact them, because I’m sure these people are working regular jobs.

MS. BRANSFORD: Mr. Chair, that is correct.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Okay. Thank you.

COMMISSIONER ROYBAL: Mr. Chair.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Yes.

COMMISSIONER ROYBAL.: Is there also something posted at each
community center where if somebody goes there they can actually get the contact
information off the door or anywhere there where it’s posted?

MS. BRANSFORD: Mr. Chair, Commissioner Roybal, | believe each one
does. I haven’t been out to every single one in a while but I know Nancy Rodriguez,
which is utilized a lot definitely does have that information. | can make sure that those
are posted at every single community center.

COMMISSIONER ROYBAL: Thank you.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Okay. Any other questions of staff. What’s
the pleasure of the Commission?

COMMISSIONER ROYBAL.: Mr. Chair, I’d like to move for approval.

COMMISSIONER CHAVEZ: Thank you. We have a motion. Do | hear a
second? I’ll second the motion. There’s a motion and a second. Any further discussion?
Seeing none.

The motion passed by unanimous [4-0] voice vote. [Commissioner Anaya was
not present for this action.]

1. C. Resolutions
1. Resolution No. 2015-75 Resolution Adopting the Interim Budget
for Fiscal Year 2015-2016 (FY 2016) [Exhibit 4: Interim Budget
Presentation; Exhibit 5: Renewal and Replacement Chart]

MS. JARAMILLO: Mr. Chair, Commissioners, | am bringing to you today

a request to adopt the interim FY 2016 budget. If you recall back at the last BCC meeting
on May 12" we had a discussion regarding various points of the budget to be used to get
formal direction to be used for creation of the budget this year. The general points and
informal direction we were given were for compensation regarding a COLA for staff, two
percent COLA for staff earning greater than $50,000 and a one percent merit pool for
non-union employees with the equivalent being budget for bargaining unit contracts that
need to be negotiated. You approved nine full-time classified positions, nine temporary
positions, and three part-time positions across various departments.

The expanded program that we presented was approved and that was recurring
and one-time totaling $976,000, an asset renewal and replacement schedule including
vehicles approved or rather recommended by the Vehicle Utilization Board totaling $4.7
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million was presented and approved, and then we had requested funding pools for energy
programs, Local Economic Development A